DIFC COURTS’ USERS’ COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

18 January 2011 at 2pm
Meeting Room 6, DFSA 

Attendees:
Emmanual Givanakis, DFSA (delegate for Errol Hoopman)
Alec Emmerson Clyde & Co 
Adrian Chadwick, Hadef & Partners (delegate for Richard Briggs)
James Abbott, Clifford Chance (delegate for Graham Lovett) 
Rita Jaballah, Al Tamimi & Company 
Gitanjali Bajaj, DLA Piper (delegate for James Delkousis) 

Ali Al Hashimi, Global Advocates

Mark Beer, Registrar (non voting member)
Rita Engelbrecht, Committee Secretary

Guests:

Michael Hwang, Chief Justice, DIFC Courts
Arvin Lee, DIFC Courts
Ghada Audi, DIFC Courts

Apologies
Issa Baddour, DIFC Authority

Preeti Tolani, Nasdaq Dubai

1. Welcome by Chairman:

Mark Beer chaired the meeting and welcomed Chief Justice Michael Hwang and Arvin Lee who was on secondment to the DIFC Courts for four months.
2.
Approval of Minutes and matters arising:
The Minutes of the CUC meeting on 28 October 2010 were approved.

3.
Court Activities – Registrar update:
The Registrar gave an update on the Courts’ activities since 28 October 2010 as follows:

· The DIFC Courts continue to host high level delegations. In particular, the Courts have hosted visits from the George Washington University Business School; CBL International Law School; Law students from the Ras Al Khaimah Women’s College of Higher Colleges of Technology; Law students from the University of Ajman and a delegation from the American University of Sharjah.

· The DIFC Courts have had increased media coverage particularly in the Arabic publications. Noticeable awareness of cases being heard in the Courts with  coverage of the DIFC Courts’ Pro Bono programme and co-operation between the DIFC Courts and the Dubai Courts. 

· On 16 January 2011 two representatives from the Singapore Mediation Centre provided a workshop on mediation which was attended by the DIFC Courts, Dubai Courts, Ajman Courts, Ras Al Khaimah Courts, Abu Dhabi Federal Courts, Dubai Municipality and the Dubai Land Department.

· The Annual Judges’ meeting was held on 28 and 29 November 2010. Points arising from the meeting included that the DIFC Courts and Dubai Courts would enhance collaboration and that there would be joint planning for the IBA Conference later in the year. The Justices discussed amendments to the DIFC Rulebook and ways to streamline the DIFC Courts’ procedures to ensure the Courts would continue to provide the highest standards of service to Courts’ users in 2011.

· Shamlan Al Sawalehi heads the Enforcement Section of the DIFC Courts and is currently developing a flow process for enforcement procedures.  Shamlan is also drafting a recommendation to the Chief Justice on how we might develop enforcement within the DIFC Courts and with the Dubai Courts.

· Fee Schedule. There has been a call to develop a more simplified fee schedule and Ghada is currently working on this project. 

· Costs:  The Courts have prepared a schedule of average costs and Judges should now be able to make a summary assessment of costs at the end of a hearing. It was suggested a summary of the guidelines be sent to all practitioners.
· A Joint Committee meeting was held on 2 January 2011. One of the main points to come out of the meeting was enforcement of arbitral awards between the DIFC Courts and the Dubai Courts.

· Annual Report:  The DIFC Courts’ Annual Report will be ready by 31 March 2011. The DIFC Courts and Dubai Courts will distribute their Annual Reports together.

· Lecture Series: Justice David Williams had presented a paper on “Enforcement of Arbitration Awards” on 28 November 2010.  

· The DIFC Courts are now entirely able to be paperless. All files have been scanned into the electronic case management system. The Chairman advised that the DIFC Courts will maintain files containing original documents.

· The Arbitration Centre has now moved to the Gate Village.
· Jurisdiction:  There has been a lot more media commentary with regard to the DIFC Courts’ jurisdiction and the desire of businesses for cases to be heard in the DIFC Courts.

· Pro Bono programme. 20 firms have signed up for the Pro Bono programme. Very few Pro Bono applications to date.
· Ghada Audi was the recipient of the first Chief Justice’s award presented at the Annual Judges’ meeting.

· The DIFC Courts was the only Court system represented on the World Economic Forum’s panel for the international legal system.
· International Association for Court Administration:  The DIFC Courts has been nominated as the Middle East representative. IACA is a body to promote Court excellence around the world. 
· The Insolvency Rules are currently being drafted by chancery counsel in the UK and will be reviewed by Justice Sir John Chadwick.
· The 2011 IBA conference will be held in Dubai later this year.  There will be joint collaboration between the Dubai Courts and DIFC Courts for the event, and it is planned that a number of DIFC Courts’ Judges will speak at the event.

4.
Caseload:

· SCT:  81 SCT cases filed in 2010. 

· Enforcement:  27 cases filed in 2010. 
· Court of First Instance:   27 CFI cases filed in 2010. 

· Court of Appeal:   2 cases filed in 2010.

· Arbitration cases:  2 cases filed in 2010.
5.
KPI’s:
The Registrar presented the Courts’ 2011 KPI’s which covered areas of efficiency, accessibility, quality and the vision/2015 plan. CUC members were supportive of the proposed KPIs.

6.
Nominations for Courts’ Users’ Committee 2011
The two longest serving international firms of Clifford Chance and Clyde & Co stood down and were replaced by SNR Denton represented by Peter Shaw; and Norton Rose represented by Patrick Bourke. Bin Shabib & Associates represented by Imran Shafiq was nominated to represent a local firm on the Committee. The two firms of Hadef & Partners and Al Tamimi & Company would decide between themselves which firm would stand down. [Subsequent to the meeting, Hadef & Partners has advised that they would stand down].
7.
Meeting dates for 2011:

The Committee Secretary proposed the following meeting dates for 2011:

14 April

18 July

27 October

18 January 2012

It was suggested to change the July meeting to a date in August due to the possibility that a number of members would be on leave over the summer holidays. The Committee Secretary to propose a new date in August and distribute to the CUC members. [Subsequent to the meeting, the August meeting is now scheduled for 10 August 2011].
8.
Other matters:

The Chairman thanked Clifford Chance and Clyde & Co for their participation on the Courts’ Users’ Committee and presented both firms with a gift of appreciation.

9.
Next meeting:

The next meeting will be 14 April 2011

Meeting closed 3.40pm
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